
CHILDREN'S SELECT COMMITTEE

MINUTES OF THE CHILDREN'S SELECT COMMITTEE MEETING HELD ON 16 
JULY 2019 AT KENNET COMMITTEE ROOM, COUNTY HALL, TROWBRIDGE.

Present:

Cllr Jon Hubbard, Cllr Mary Douglas, Cllr Mary Champion, Cllr Andrew Davis, 
Cllr Sue Evans, Cllr David Halik, Cllr Chris Hurst, Cllr Jacqui Lay, Cllr Roy While, 
Dr Mike Thompson, Miss Sarah Busby, John Hawkins and Cllr Peter Evans 
(Substitute)

Also  Present:

Cllr Trevor Carbin, Cllr Pauline Church, Cllr Alan Hill and Cllr Tony Jackson

48 Election of Chairman 2019/20

Nominations were sought for the position of Chairman for the municipal year
2019/20. Cllr Mary Douglas proposed and Cllr Jacqui Lay seconded that Cllr 
Jon Hubbard be elected as Chairman.

On there being no other nominations, it was

Resolved:

To elect Cllr Jon Hubbard as Chairman of the Children’s Select Committee 
for the municipal year 2019/20.

Cllr Jon Hubbard in the Chair.

49 Election of Vice-Chairman 20/19/20

Nominations were sought for the position of Vice-Chairman for the municipal 
year 2019/20. Cllr Jacqui Lay proposed and Cllr David Halik seconded that Cllr 
Mary Douglas be elected as Vice-Chairman.

On there being no other nominations, it was

Resolved:

To elect Cllr Mary Douglas as Vice-Chairman of the Children’s Select 
Committee for the municipal year 2019/20.



50 Apologies

Apologies for absence were received from:-

Cllr Christopher Devine
Cllr Deborah Halik
Cllr Hayley Hillman
Cllr Johnny Kidney, who was substituted by Cllr Peter Evans

51 Minutes of the Previous Meeting

Resolved:

To approve and sign the minutes of the previous meeting held on 15 May 
2019, subject to the addition of Dr Mike Thompson as being present at the 
meeting.

52 Declarations of Interest

There were no declarations of interest made at the meeting.

53 Chairman's Announcements

The Chairman made the following announcements:-

a) Cabinet items
For information, on 2 July 2019 July Cabinet considered the following item:

Wiltshire Council Adoption Service: 2018-2019 End of Year Cabinet 
Report
Lead Officer – Deborah Barlow

On 23 July Cabinet will consider the following item:

Provision of loan facility for Wiltshire College
Lead Officer – Simon Hendry

b) New Cabinet Member for Children, Education & Skills
On behalf of the Committee the Chairman welcomed Cllr Pauline Church as 
the new Cabinet Member for Children, Education & Skills. In response, Cllr 
Church stated that she looked forward to working in her new role with the 
Committee and explained that her vision for the future would be to achieve 
the best possible outcome for the wellbeing of children and their families 
and also the children’s educational attainment.  Achievements in these 
areas would assist in reducing the need for adult social care.

The Committee recognised the enormous amount of work that Cllr Laura 
Mayes had achieved in this role over many years and recorded their thanks 



and appreciation to her, wishing her every success in her new position as 
Cabinet Member for Adult Social Care, Public Health & Public Protection. 

54 Public Participation

No questions had been received from councillors or members of the public.

55 Update from Wiltshire Youth Union Representative

The Committee received a report which included a summary of recent activities 
of the Wiltshire Youth Union (WYU), the Youth Safeguarding Board (YSB) and 
the Children in Care Council (CiCC) for the period January to June 2019.

The Chairman reported that he would be attending the WYU meeting in 
September together with the Senior Scrutiny Officer to introduce the work of this 
Committee to the WYU members.

The Committee were pleased to note the election of the following new UK Youth 
Parliament members (MYPs):-

Wiltshire East – Heather Newton
Wiltshire North – Declan Kiely
Wiltshire West – Aanya Verma 

It was noted that these new members of the Youth Parliament would be looking 
to arrange visits and introduce themselves to the Wiltshire Members of 
Parliament (MPs) and Councillors.

It was explained that the Wiltshire MYPs had agreed a set of their own local 
priorities which they intended to progress in partnership with elected members 
as follows:-

 Reduce or abolish university fees
 Tackle climate change, in particular by increasing the availability of 

electric car charging points.
 A curriculum for life.
 Free public transport for children/young people in full-time education.
 Improve mental health services by addressing concerns raised by young 

people who have experience with the system.
 Mental health awareness.

The Chairman congratulated the young people, and in particular the Wiltshire 
MYPs, on their activities and choice of local priorities.  He drew attention to the 
Youth Transport Task Group which had been established and was pleased to 
state that Alfie Lowe, youth representative, was a member of this task Group.  

Resolved:



To note the update from the Wiltshire Youth Union. 

  

56 Wiltshire Council Apprenticeship Growth Target

The Chairman reported that this item was being delayed until the next meeting 
on 10 September 2019 which would be taken in conjunction with the 
apprenticeship item on Service Provider Contract Obligations and to allow for 
officer attendance.

57 Executive Response to the Interim Report of the SEND School Provision 
Task Group

The Committee received a report which set out the response of the Cabinet 
Member for Children, Education & Skills and the Wiltshire Clinical 
Commissioning Group (CCG) to the Interim Report of the SEND School 
Provision Task Group.

Prior to the last meeting of this Select Committee on 15 May 2019, the Task 
Group learnt that the consultation on the proposals was being extended until 6 
May 2019.  Based on this, the Task Group decided that they would receive an 
additional briefing following the end of the extended consultation before 
submitting their endorsed recommendations for executive response.

Following the additional briefing the Task Group provided this Committee with 
an update and agreed to receive the executive response to their Interim Report 
at this meeting.

The Cabinet Member reported that all the recommendations had been agreed 
except for:-

 recommendations 2, 4, 5 & 6 because the Secretary of State had agreed 
the proposal for the school to be consulted as Local Authority 
maintained, and

 recommendation 14 regarding the Challenging Behavioural Unit; 
requirements were being considered in wider work particularly in the 
context of support to children with ASD and social, emotional and mental 
health issues.

Resolved:

To note the executive responses to the recommendations of the SEND 
School Provision Task Group and to thank the Cabinet Member and 
officers for providing them.   

58 Executive Response to the Report of the Children’s Centre Consultation 
Rapid Scrutiny Exercise



The Committee received a report which set out the response of the Cabinet 
Member for Children, Education & Skills to the Report of the Children’s Centres 
Consultation Rapid Scrutiny Exercise.

On 15 May 2019 the Children’s Select Committee endorsed the Rapid Scrutiny 
Exercises’ s report and recommendations and resolved to refer the 
recommendations to the relevant Cabinet Member for response at this meeting.

The Cabinet Member reported that all the recommendations had been agreed 
and also the following supporting information as set out in Appendices 1 – 4 of 
the report included regarding the requests in the recommendations:-

 Appendix 1: Alternative venues
 Appendix 2: Children’s Centre Services Monitoring framework
 Appendix 3: Sample contract monitoring agenda
 Appendix 4: Implementation of Children’s Centre Services changes

During discussion, Members expressed their appreciation that all the 
recommendations had been agreed. However, it was pointed out that one of the 
key outstanding issues was lack of general public awareness of the available 
facilities and the need to ensure that families were fully aware of the 
forthcoming changes.  Members were informed of the various ways in which 
this service was brought to the attention of the general public, including the use 
of community websites and notice boards. The Cabinet Member suggested that 
it would be useful for officers to consider marketing the provision of Children’s 
Centres.

Members were informed that all the new venues were subject to a 6 to 12 
month   contract with the Council for the hiring of accommodation for children’s 
services and these contracts were open ended. It was stressed that 
relationships with partners regarding this provision was very good.

Resolved:

To note the executive response to the Report of the Children’s Centres 
Consultation Rapid Scrutiny Exercise and to thank the Task Group and 
officers for the work undertaken. 

59 DfE Changes - Update from Department for Education

The Committee received an update from the Executive Director, Children & 
Education on developments relating to children’s services arising from the 
Department for Education from May to June 2019 as follows:- 

 School exclusions review
 Government response to the Timpson review of exclusions
 Relationships education, relationships and sex education (RSE) and 

health education



 Academies update
 SEND and alternative provision
 Restraint and restrictive intervention
 Children in Need Review
 New support for survivors of domestic abuse
 Tackling Child Exploitation Support Programme 
 Consultation on national survey on the mental health of looked-after 

children
 Experimental statistics on outcomes for children previously looked after
 Ofsted Education Inspection Framework

Resolved:

To note the update provided.

60 Task Group and Board Representative Updates

The Committee received updates on the activities of the following task groups:-

 Traded Services for Schools Task Group
 Child and Adolescent Mental Health (CAMHS) Task Group
 Youth Transport Task Group

Resolved:

(1) To note the updates on task group activity provided.

(2) To endorse the terms of reference of the Youth Transport Task 
Group.

61 Forward Work Programme

The Committee received the relevant items from the Overview & Scrutiny 
Forward Work Programme, together with the latest version of the strategy for 
the Children, Education & Skills Directorate. 

Resolved: 

To note the Forward Work Programme for this Committee and the 
Children’s Services Strategy List.

62 Date of Next Meeting

Resolved: 

To note that the next scheduled meeting of this Committee was due to be 
held on Tuesday 10 September 2019 at County Hall, Trowbridge, starting at 
10.30am.



63 Urgent Items

The Chairman agreed that the following item be taken as urgent business in 
order that the Committee could receive and consider the most recent Ofsted 
Inspection reports.

64 School and Academy Ofsted Inspection Outcomes April to Mid June 2019

The Committee received a report by the Director, Education and Skills which 
included information regarding the most recent Ofsted Inspection reports 
published from April to mid-June 2019.  It provided an ongoing view of the 
effectiveness of schools as seen by Ofsted Inspections. 

It was noted that there had been eight published school inspections since the 
last report, which covered this latest period. Four were short one day 
inspections and four were full inspections. The grades for five schools were 
unchanged with four remaining as Good whilst one was graded as Requires 
Improvement.  Two schools went down in grade (one from Good to Requires 
Improvement and one from Good to Inadequate.)    The remaining school had 
no previous grade. It was noted that for those schools which were graded as 
Requires Improvement a Rapid Achievement Plan, a robust support package 
and regular reviews of progress to ensure swift and sustained improvements 
were in place.

It was reported that whilst there had not been as rapid a decline as seen in 
previous periods, there continued to be concern about the number of good and 
outstanding schools in Wiltshire. Whilst declines were similar to those in the 
region, both Wiltshire and the South West school figures were falling behind 
those in England.

All LA maintained schools continued to have their performance monitored 
through the Challenge and Support Partner programme.  The Interim School 
Improvement Framework would support a more intensive identification of needs 
and outline the intensive and rapid support approaches that were now being 
implemented. After extensive stakeholder consultations over the last few 
months, the School Improvement Framework reflecting these processes would 
be implemented from September 2020.

Resolved:

To note the contents of the report and to request the Chairman to write to 
those schools which had received an improved Ofsted grading 
congratulating them on their success.

 
 



(Duration of meeting:  10.30 am - 12.00 pm)

The Officer who has produced these minutes is Roger Bishton of Democratic 
Services, direct line 01225 713035, e-mail roger.bishton@wiltshire.gov.uk

Press enquiries to Communications, direct line (01225) 713114/713115


